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Then they spread him a prayer-carpet and he prayed. Now he knew not how to pray and gave not over bowing and prostrating himself, [till he had
prayed the prayers] of twenty inclinations, (21) pondering in himself the while and saying, "By Allah, I am none other than the Commander of the
Faithful in very sooth! This is assuredly no dream, for all these things happen not in a dream." And he was convinced and determined in himself
that he was Commander of the Faithful; so he pronounced the Salutation (22) and made an end (23) of his prayers; whereupon the slaves and
slave-girls came round about him with parcels of silk and stuffs (24) and clad him in the habit of the Khalifate and gave him the royal dagger in his
hand. Then the chief eunuch went out before him and the little white slaves behind him, and they ceased not [going] till they raised the curtain and
brought him into the hall of judgment and the throne-room of the Khalifate. There he saw the curtains and the forty doors and El Ijli and Er Recashi
(25) and Ibdan and Jedim and Abou Ishac (26) the boon-companions and beheld swords drawn and lions (27) encompassing [the throne] and gilded
glaives and death-dealing bows and Persians and Arabs and Turks and Medes and folk and peoples and Amirs and viziers and captains and
grandees and officers of state and men of war, and indeed there appeared the puissance of the house of Abbas (28) and the majesty of the family of
the Prophet..Then she returned home, troubled and careful; and when her husband saw her on this wise, he questioned her of her case and she said
to him, 'Verily, my breast is straitened by reason of thee and of the simpleness of thine intent. Straitness liketh me not and thou in thy [present]
craft gaiuest nought; so either do thou seek out a craft other than this or pay me my due (17) and let me go my way.' Her husband chid her for this
and admonished her; (18) but she would not be turned from her intent and said to him, 'Go forth and watch yonder physician how he doth and leam
from him what he saith.' Quoth he, 'Let not thy heart be troubled: I will go every day to the physician's assembly.'.The folk marvelled at this story
and as for the prefect and El Melik ez Zahir, they said, 'Wrought ever any the like of this device?' And they marvelled with the utterest of
wonderment Then arose a third officer and said, 'Hear what betided me, for it is yet stranger and more extraordinary..? ? ? ? ? By Allah, what
sorrows and woes to my soul for thy sake were decreed! My heart is grown hoar, ere eld's snows have left on my tresses their trail..Then he folded
the letter and sealing it, delivered it to the damsel, who took it and carried it to her mistress. When the princess read the letter and apprehended its
contents, she said, "Meseemeth he recalleth to me that which I did aforetime." Then she called for inkhorn and paper and wrote the following
verses:.? ? ? ? ? a. Story of the Chief of the New Cairo Police cccxliii.126. Ibrahim ben el Khawwas and the Christian King's Daughter
cccclxxvii.So the merchant went forth, afflicted, sorrowful, weeping, [and wandered on along the sea-shore], till he came to a sort of divers diving
in the sea for pearls. They saw him weeping and mourning and said to him, 'What is thy case and what maketh thee weep?' So he acquainted them
with his history, from first to last, whereby they knew him and said to him, 'Art thou [such an one] son of such an one?' 'Yes,' answered he;
whereupon they condoled with him and wept sore for him and said to him, 'Abide here till we dive for thy luck this next time and whatsoever
betideth us shall be between us and thee.' Accordingly, they dived and brought up ten oysters, in each two great pearls; whereat they marvelled and
said to him, 'By Allah, thy luck hath returned and thy good star is in the ascendant!' Then they gave him ten pearls and said to him, 'Sell two of
them and make them thy capital [whereon to trade]; and hide the rest against the time of thy straitness.' So he took them, joyful and contented, and
addressed himself to sew eight of them in his gown, keeping the two others in his mouth; but a thief saw him and went and advertised his mates of
him; whereupon they gathered together upon him and took his gown and departed from him. When they were gone away, he arose, saying, 'These
two pearls [in my mouth] will suffice me,' and made for the [nearest] city, where he brought out the pearls [and repairing to the jewel- market, gave
them to the broker], that he might sell them..Now a party of the troops had banded themselves together for Belehwan; so they sent to him and
bringing him privily, went in to the little Melik Shah and seized him and seated his uncle Belehwan on the throne of the kingship. Then they
proclaimed him king and did homage to him all, saying, 'Verily, we desire thee and deliver to thee the throne of the kingship; but we wish of thee
that thou slay not thy brother's son, for that on our consciences are the oaths we swore to his father and grandfather and the covenants we made
with them.' So Belehwan granted them this and imprisoned the boy in an underground dungeon and straitened him. Presently, the heavy news
reached his mother and this was grievous to her; but she could not speak and committed her affair to God the Most High, daring not name this to
King Caesar her husband, lest she should make her uncle King Suleiman Shah a liar..? ? ? ? ? You swore you'd be faithful to us and our love, And
true to your oath and your troth-plight were you;.? ? ? ? ? Under me's a slender camel, a devourer of the waste; Those who pass a cloudlet deem it,
as it flitteth o'er the way..? ? ? ? ? Tell me, was ever yet a mortal spared of thee?.Then the rest of the women of the palace came all to him and lifted
him into a sitting posture, when he found himself upon a couch, stuffed all with floss-silk and raised a cubit's height from the ground. (19) So they
seated him upon it and propped him up with a pillow, and he looked at the apartment and its greatness and saw those eunuchs and slave-girls in
attendance upon him and at his head, whereat he laughed at himself and said, "By Allah, it is not as I were on wake, and [yet] I am not asleep!"
Then he arose and sat up, whilst the damsels laughed at him and hid [their laughter] from him; and he was confounded in his wit and bit upon his
finger. The bite hurt him and he cried "Oh!" and was vexed; and the Khalif watched him, whence he saw him not, and laughed..Sharpers who
cheated each his Fellow, The Two, ii. 28..THE BOOK OF THE THOUSAND NIGHTS AND ONE NIGHT..Then they spread the ensigns and the
standards, whilst the drums beat and the trumpets sounded, and set out upon the homeward journey. The King of Baghdad rode forth with them and
brought them three days' journey on their way, after which he took leave of them and returned with his troops to Baghdad. As for King El Aziz and
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his son, they fared on night and day and gave not over going till there abode but three days' journey between them and Yemen, when they
despatched three men of the couriers to the prince's mother [to acquaint her with their return], safe and laden with spoil, bringing with them
Mariyeh, the king's daughter of Baghdad. When the queen-mother heard this, her wit fled for joy and she adorned El Abbas his slave-girls after the
goodliest fashion. Now he had ten slave-girls, as they were moons, whereof his father had carried five with him to Baghdad, as hath aforetime been
set out, and other five abode with his mother. When the dromedary-posts (125) came, they were certified of the approach of El Abbas, and when
the sun rose and their standards appeared, the prince's mother came out to meet her son; nor was there great or small, old man or infant, but went
forth that day to meet the king..Seventh Officer's Story, The, ii. 150..? ? ? ? ? My juice among kings is still drunken for wine And a present am I
betwixt friends, young and old..Then said the sharper, 'O folk, this is my friend and I deposited with him a deposit, but he denieth it; so in whom
shall the folk put trust after this?' And they said, 'This (49) is a man of worth and we have found in him nought but trustiness and loyality and good
breeding, and he is endowed with understanding and generosity. Indeed, he avoucheth no falsehood, for that we have consorted with him and
mixed with him and he with us and we know the sincerity of his religion.' Then quoth one of them to the merchant, 'Harkye, such an one! Bethink
thee and consult thy memory. It may not be but that thou hast forgotten.' But he said, 'O folk, I know nothing of that which he saith, for indeed he
deposited nought with me.' And the affair was prolonged between them. Then said the sharper to the merchant, 'I am about to make a journey and
have, praised be God the Most High, wealth galore, and this money shall not escape me; but do thou swear to me.' And the folk said, 'Indeed, this
man doth justice upon himself.' (50) Whereupon the merchant fell into that which he misliked (51) and came near upon [suffering] loss and ill
repute..I'm the crown of every sweet and fragrant weed, ii. 255..? ? ? ? ? Crude amber (158) in its native land unheeded goes, but, when It comes
abroad, upon the necks to raise it men delight.."Be it as thou deemest," answered Er Reshid and caused return the damsel to her chamber, saying to
her, "The Lady Zubeideh saith thus and thus." Quoth she, "God requite her for me with good! Indeed, thou dealest equitably, O Commander of the
Faithful, in this judgment." And he answered, "Go now to thy place, and to-morrow we will let bring thy lord." So she kissed the earth and recited
the following verses:.?THE NINTH OFFICER'S STORY..? ? ? ? ? m. The Boy and the Thieves dccccxviii.10. The Enchanted Horse ccxlir.When
the princess heard this her slave-girl's report, she wept and lamented and was like to depart the world. Then she clave to her pillow and said, "O
Shefikeh, I will instruct thee of somewhat that is not hidden from God the Most High, and it is that thou watch over me till God the Most High
decree the accomplishment of His commandment, and when my days are ended, take thou the necklace and the mantle that El Abbas gave me and
return them to him. Indeed, I deem not he will live after me, and if God the Most High decree against him and his days come to an end, do thou
give one charge to shroud us and bury us both in one grave.".Physician by his Wife's Commandment, The Weaver who became a, ii. 21..?STORY
OF THE HAWK AND THE LOCUST..?THE DISCIPLE'S STORY..Then she turned to the old man who had delivered her from the pit and prayed
for him and gave him presents galore and among them a myriad of money; (9) and they all departed from her, except her husband. When she was
alone with him, she made him draw near unto her and rejoiced in his coming and gave him the choice of abiding with her. Moreover, she
assembled the people of the city and set out to them his virtue and worth and counselled them to invest him with the charge of their governance and
besought them to make him king over them. They fell in with her of this and he became king and took up his abode amongst them, whilst she gave
herself up to her religious exercises and abode with her husband on such wise as she was with him aforetime. (10) Nor," added the vizier, "is this
story, O king of the time, more extraordinary or more delightful than that of the journeyman and the girl whose belly he slit and fled.".So, of the
heaviness of his wit, he believed her and turning back, went in to the trooper; but she had foregone him, and when he saw her beside her lover, he
fell to looking on her and pondering. Then he saluted her and she returned him the salutation; and when she spoke, he was bewildered. So the
trooper said to him, 'What ails thee to be thus?' And he answered, 'This woman is my wife and the voice is her voice.' Then he rose in haste and
returning to his own house, saw his wife, who had foregone him by the secret passage. So he went back to the trooper's house and saw her sitting as
before; whereupon he was abashed before her and sitting down in the trooper's sitting-chamber, ate and drank with him and became drunken and
abode without sense all that day till nightfall, when the trooper arose and shaving off some of the fuller's hair (which was long and flowing) after
the fashion of the Turks, clipped the rest short and clapped a tarboush on his head..93. El Feth ben Khacan and El Mutawekkil dclxxxiii.After this
the king sat, with his son by his side and the viziers sitting before him, and summoned his chief officers and the folk of the city. Then the prince
turned to the viziers and said to them, "See, O wicked viziers, that which God hath done and the speedy [coming of] relief." But they answered not
a word and the king said, "It sufficeth me that there is nothing alive but rejoiceth with me this day, even to the birds in the sky, but ye, your breasts
are straitened. Indeed, this is the greatest of ill-will in you to me, and had I hearkened to you, my regret had been prolonged and I had died
miserably of grief." "O my father," quoth the prince, "but for the fairness of thy thought and thy judgment and thy longanimity and deliberation in
affairs, there had not bedded thee this great joyance. Hadst thou slain me in haste, repentance would have been sore on thee and long grief, and on
this wise doth he who ensueth haste repent.".To return to King El Aziz. When his son El Abbas left him, he was desolated for him with an
exceeding desolation, he and his mother; and when tidings of him tarried long and the appointed time passed [and the prince returned not], the king
caused public proclamation to be made, commanding all his troops to make ready to mount and go forth in quest of his son El Abbas at the end of
three days, after which time no cause of hindrance nor excuse should be admitted unto any. So on the fourth day, the king bade number the troops,
and behold, they were four-and-twenty thousand horse, besides servants and followers. Accordingly, they reared the standards and the drums beat
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to departure and the king set out [with his army], intending for Baghdad; nor did he cease to fare on with all diligence, till he came within half a
day's journey of the city and bade his troops encamp in [a place there called] the Green Meadow. So they pitched the tents there, till the country
was straitened with them, and set up for the king a pavilion of green brocade, broidered with pearls and jewels..Most like a wand of emerald my
shape it is, trow I, ii. 245..When the king heard his viziers' words, he was exceeding wroth and bade bring the youth, and when he came in to the
king, the viziers all cried out with one voice, saying, "O scant o' grace, thinkest thou to save thyself from slaughter by craft and guile, that thou
beguilest the king with thy talk and hopest pardon for the like of this great crime which thou hast committed?" Then the king bade fetch the
headsman, so he might smite off his head; whereupon each of the viziers fell a-saying, "I will slay him;" and they sprang upon him. Quote the
youth, "O king, consider and ponder these men's eagerness. Is this of envy or no? They would fain make severance between thee and me, so there
may fall to them what they shall plunder, as aforetime." And the king said to him, "Consider their testimony against thee." "O king," answered the
young man, "how shall they testify of that which they saw not? This is but envy and rancour; and thou, if thou slay me, thou wilt regret me, and I
fear lest there betide thee of repentance that which betided Ilan Shah, by reason of the malice of his viziers." "And what is his story?" asked
Azadbekht. "O king," replied the youth,.When it was eventide, the king summoned the vizier and sought of him the story of the King and the
Tither, and he said, "Know, O king, that.Fifth Officer's Story, The, ii. 144..? ? ? ? ? Ye're gone and desolated by your absence is the world:
Requital, ay, or substitute to seek for you 'twere vain..When they came to themselves, they wept awhile and the folk assembled about them,
marvelling at that which they saw, and questioned them of their case. So the young men vied with each other who should be the first to discover the
story to the folk; and when the Magian saw this, he came up, crying out, 'Alas!' and 'Woe worth the day!' and said to them, 'Why have ye broken
open my chest? I had in it jewels and ye have stolen them, and this damsel is my slave-girl and she hath agreed with you upon a device to take the
good.' Then he rent his clothes and called aloud for succour, saying, 'I appeal to God and to the just king, so he may quit me of these wrong-doing
youths!' Quoth they, 'This is our mother and thou stolest her.' Then words waxed many between them and the folk plunged into talk and prate and
discussion concerning their affair and that of the [pretended] slave-girl, and the strife waxed amain between them, so that [at last] they carried them
up to the king..? ? ? ? ? When the flies light on food, from the platter my hand I raise, though my spirit should long for the fare;.?THE SIXTH
OFFICER'S STORY..? ? ? ? ? An if my substance fail, no one there is will succour me,.Locust, The Hawk and the, ii. 50..Then he returned to the
city and forgot the youth; so the servants went in to him and said to him, 'O king, if thou keep silence concerning yonder youth, who would have
slain thee, all thy servants will presume upon thee, and indeed the folk talk of this matter.' With this the king waxed wroth and saying, 'Fetch him
hither,' commanded the headsman to strike off his head. So they [brought the youth and] bound his eyes; and the headsman stood at his head and
said to the king, 'By thy leave, O my lord, I will strike off his head.' But the king said, 'Stay, till I look into his affair. Needs must I put him to death
and the slaying of him will not escape [me].' So he restored him to the prison and there he abode till it should be the king's will to put him to
death..? ? ? ? ? l. The Twelfth Officer's Story dccccxxxix.When came the time [of the accomplishment] of the foreordered fate and the fortune
graven on the forehead and there abode for the boy but ten days till the seven years should be complete, there came to the mountain hunters hunting
wild beasts and seeing a lion, gave chase to him. He fled from them and seeking refuge in the mountain, fell into the pit in its midst. The nurse saw
him forthright and fled from him into one of the closets; whereupon the lion made for the boy and seizing upon him, tore his shoulder, after which
he sought the closet wherein was the nurse and falling upon her, devoured her, whilst the boy abode cast down in a swoon. Meanwhile, when the
hunters saw that the lion had fallen into the pit, they came to the mouth thereof and heard the shrieking of the boy and the woman; and after awhile
the cries ceased, whereby they knew that the lion had made an end of them..Two Kings and the Vizier's Daughters, The, iii. 145.Uselessness of
Endeavour against Persistent Ill Fortune, Of the, i. 70.? ? ? ? ? The season of my presence is never at an end 'Mongst all their time in gladness and
solacement who spend,.? ? ? ? ? The camel-leader singing came with the belov'd; our wish Accomplished was and we were quit of all the railers'
prate..Then she changed the measure and improvised the following:.The Fourteenth Night of the Month..Sindbad the Sailor, The Seventh Voyage
of, iii. 224..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? Behold, my loved ones all are ta'en from me away..? ? ? ? ? To whom save thee shall I complain, of whom relief
implore, Whose image came to visit me, what while in dreams I lay?.They have shut out thy person from my sight, iii. 43..The wife of the
shopkeeper, to wit, the nurse, came out, with the rest of those who came out, to divert herself with gazing upon the show, and when she saw El
Abbas and beheld his beauty and the goodliness of his army and that which he had brought back with him of herds and slaves and slave-girls and
mamelukes, she improvised and recited the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? s. The House with the Belvedere dccccxcv.Sixth Voyage of Sindbad the
Sailor, The, iii. 203..? ? ? ? ? a. The King and his Vizier's Wife dlxxviii.? ? ? ? ? Light of mine eyes, my hope, my wish, my thirsting eyes With
looking on thy face can never sate their drought..Assemble, ye people of passion, I pray, iii. 31..No good's in life (to the counsel list of one who's
purpose-whole), i. 28..? ? ? ? ? And if into the briny sea one day she chanced to spit, Assuredly the salt sea's floods straight fresh and sweet would
grow..22. Alaeddin Abou esh Shamat ccl."There was once a man of Khorassan and he had a son, whose improvement he ardently desired; but the
young man sought to be alone and to remove himself from his father's eye, so he might give himself up to pleasance and delight. So he sought of
his father [leave to make] the pilgrimage to the Holy House of God and to visit the tomb of the Prophet (whom God bless and keep!). Now between
them and Mecca was a journey of five hundred parasangs; but his father could not gainsay him, for that the law of God made this (178) incumbent
on him and because of that which he hoped for him of improvement [therefrom]. So he joined unto him a governor, in whom he trusted, and gave
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him much money and took leave of him. The son set out on the holy pilgrimage (179) with the governor and abode on that wise, spending freely
and using not thrift..As for Zubeideh, she went in to the Khalif and talked with him awhile; then she fell to kissing him between the eyes and on his
hand and asked him that which she had promised Sitt el Milah, saying, "O Commander of the Faithful, I doubt me her lord is not found in this
world; but, if she go about in quest of him and find him not, her hopes will be cut off and her mind will be set at rest and she will sport and laugh;
for that, what while she abideth in hope, she will never cease from her frowardness." And she gave not over cajoling him till he gave Sitt el Milah
leave to go forth and make search for her lord a month's space and ordered her an eunuch to attend her and bade the paymaster [of the household]
give her all she needed, were it a thousand dirhems a day or more. So the Lady Zubeideh arose and returning to her palace, sent for Sitt el Milah
and acquainted her with that which had passed [between herself and the Khalif]; whereupon she kissed her hand and thanked her and called down
blessings on her..The Ninth Day.? ? ? ? ? I fear me for my body from sickness and unrest, Lest of the fear of sev'rance it be betrayed and
slain..When she had made an end of her verses, Er Reshid said to her, 'O Tuhfeh, thine absence was extraordinary, but thy presence (251) is yet
more extraordinary.' 'By Allah, O my lord,' answered she, 'thou sayst sooth.' And she took his hand and said to him, 'See what I have brought with
me.' So he looked and saw riches such as neither words could describe nor registers avail to set out, pearls and jewels and jacinths and precious
stones and great pearls and magnificent dresses of honour, adorned with pearls and jewels and embroidered with red gold. Moreover, she showed
him that which Queen Es Shuhba had bestowed on her of those carpets, which she had brought with her, and that her throne, the like whereof
neither Chosroes nor Cassar possessed, and those tables inlaid with pearls and jewels and those vessels, that amazed all who looked on them, and
the crown, that was on the head of the circumcised boy, and those dresses of honour, which Queen Es Shuhba and the Sheikh Aboultawaif had put
off upon her, and the trays wherein were those riches; brief, she showed him treasures the like whereof he had never in his life set eyes on and
which the tongue availeth not to describe and whereat all who looked thereon were amazed..?OF THE USELESSNESS OF ENDEAVOUR
AGAINST PERSISTENT ILL FORTUNE..Bibers el Bunducdari and the Sixteen Officers of Police, El Melik ez Zahir Rukneddin, ii. 117..Reshid
(Haroun er) and the Woman of the Barmecides, i. 57..? ? ? ? ? k. The Blind Man and the Cripple dccccx.? ? ? ? ? If they could hearken to Azzeh's
speech, as I, I hearken to it, They straight would humble themselves to her and prone before her fall..? ? ? ? ? Then spare me, by Him who
vouchsafed thee the kingship; For a gift in this world is the regal estate..? ? ? ? ? Between mine eyes and wake ye have your dwelling-place, and
thus My tears flow on unceasingly, my sighs know no relent..? ? ? ? ? c. Story of the Chief of the Old Cairo Police cccxliv.Girl, The Journeyman
and the, ii. 17..Then the king took counsel with himself to build his son a bath and adorn it with various paintings, so he might show it to him and
divert him with the sight thereof, to the intent that his body might be solaced thereby and that the obsession of travel might cease from him and he
be turned from [his purpose of] removal from his parents. So he addressed himself to the building of the bath and assembling architects and
builders and artisans from all the towns and citadels and islands [of his dominions], assigned them a site and marked out its boundaries. Then the
workmen occupied themselves with the making of the bath and the setting out and adornment of its cabinets and roofs. They used paints and
precious stones of all kinds, according to the variousness of their hues, red and green and blue and yellow and what not else of all manner colours;
and each artisan wrought at his handicraft and each painter at his art, whilst the rest of the folk busied themselves with transporting thither
varicoloured stones..Shah Bekht and his Vizier Er Rehwan, King, i. 215..The Twenty-fifth Night of the Month..? ? ? ? ? k. The Blind Man and the
Cripple dcxvi.? ? ? ? ? Upon yon be the peace of God! May all prosperity, For what's decreed of years and lives, upon you ever wait!.131. The
Queen of the Serpents cccclxxxii.When the king heard this, drowsiness overcame him and he slept and presently awaking, called for the candles.
So they were lighted and he sat down on his couch and seating Shehrzad by him, smiled in her face. She kissed the earth before him and said, "O
king of the age and lord of the time and the day, extolled be the perfection of [God] the Forgiving One, the Bountiful Giver, who hath sent me unto
thee, of His favour and beneficence, so I have informed thee with longing after Paradise; for that this which thou wast used to do was never done of
any of the kings before thee. As for women, God the Most High [in His Holy Book] maketh mention of them, [whenas He saith, 'Verily, men who
submit [themselves unto God] and women who submit] and true-believing men and true-believing women and obedient men and obedient women
and soothfast men and soothfast women [and long-suffering men and long-suffering women and men who order themselves humbly and women
who order themselves humbly and charitable men and charitable women and men who fast and women who fast] and men who guard their privities
and women who guard their privities [and men who are constantly mindful of God and women who are constantly mindful, God hath prepared unto
them forgiveness and a mighty recompense]. (172).The Second Night of the Month.As for me, I stood, with my head bowed to the earth, forgetting
both Institutes and Canons, (99) abode sunk in thought, saying, "How came I to be the dupe of yonder worthless baggage?" Then said the Amir to
me, "What aileth thee that thou answerest not?" And I answered, saying, "O my lord, it is a custom among the folk that he who hath a payment to
make at a certain date is allowed three days' grace; [so do thou have patience with me so long,] and if, [by the end of that time,] the culprit be not
found, I will be answerable for that which is lost." When the folk heard my speech, they all deemed it reasonable and the Master of Police turned to
the Cadi and swore to him that he would do his utmost endeavour to recover the stolen money and that it should be restored to him. So he went
away, whilst I mounted forthright and fell to going round about the world without purpose, and indeed I was become under the dominion of a
woman without worth or honour; and I went round about on this wise all that my day and night, but happened not upon tidings of her; and thus I
did on the morrow..A thief of the thieves of the Arabs went [one night] to a certain man's house, to steal from a heap of wheat there, and the people
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of the house surprised him. Now on the heap was a great copper measure, and the thief buried himself in the corn and covered his head with the
measure, so that the folk found him not and went away; but, as they were going, behold, there came a great crack of wind forth of the corn. So they
went up to the measure and [raising it], discovered the thief and laid hands on him. Quoth he, "I have eased you of the trouble of seeking me: for I
purposed, [in letting wind], to direct you to my [hiding-]place; wherefore do ye ease me and have compassion on me, so may God have compassion
on you!" So they let him go and harmed him not..?STORY OF THE DETHRONED KING WHOSE KINGDOM AND GOOD WERE
RESTORED TO HIM..They abode thus awhile and presently she said, "Up to now we have not become drunken; let me pour out." So she took the
cup and gave him to drink and plied him with liquor, till he became drunken, when she took him and carried him into a closet. Then she came out,
with his head in her hand, what while I stood silent, fixing not mine eyes on hers neither questioning her of this; and she said to me, "What is this?"
"I know not," answered I; and she said, "Take it and cast it into the river." I obeyed her commandment and she arose and stripping herself of her
clothes, took a knife and cut the dead man's body in pieces, which she laid in three baskets, and said to me, "Throw them into the river.".So they
carried him into the city and hid him with them. Moreover, they agreed with a company of the king's chief officers, who had aforetime been those
of Bekhtzeman, and acquainted them with this; whereat they rejoiced with an exceeding joy. Then they assembled together to Bekhtzeman and
made a covenant and handfast [of fealty] with him and fell upon the enemy at unawares and slew him and seated King Bekhtzeman again on the
throne of his kingship. And his affairs prospered and God amended his estate and restored His bounty to him, and he ruled his subjects justly and
abode in the obedience of the Most High. On this wise, O king," continued the young treasurer, "he with whom God is and whose intent is pure,
meeteth nought but good. As for me, I have no helper other than God, and I am content to submit myself to His ordinance, for that He knoweth the
purity of my intent.".The first who sought her in marriage was King Nebhan of Mosul, who came to her with a great company, bringing with him
an hundred she-camels laden with musk and aloes-wood and ambergris and as many laden with camphor and jewels and other hundred laden with
silver money and yet other hundred laden with raiment of silken and other stuffs and brocade, besides an hundred slave-girls and an hundred
magnificent horses of swift and generous breeds, completely housed and accoutred, as they were brides; and all this he laid before her father,
demanding her of him in marriage. Now King Ins ben Cais had bound himself by an oath that he would not marry his daughter but to him whom
she should choose; so, when King Nebhan sought her in marriage, her father went in to her and consulted her concerning his affair. She consented
not and he repeated to Nebhan that which she said, whereupon he departed from him. After this came King Behram, lord of the White Island, with
riches more than the first; but she accepted not of him and he returned, disappointed; nor did the kings give over coming to her father, on her
account, one after other, from the farthest of the lands and the climes, each glorying in more (54) than those who forewent him; but she paid no
heed unto any of one them..? ? ? ? ? Thou, thou enjoy'st repose and comfortable sleep, Nor of the mis'ries reckst by which my heart is wried..In this
island is a river of very sweet water, issuing from the shore of the sea and entering in at a wide cavern in the skirt of an inaccessible mountain, and
the stones of the island are all limpid sparkling crystal and jacinths of price. Therein also is a spring of liquid, welling up like [molten] pitch, and
when it cometh to the shore of the island, the fish swallow it, then return and cast it up, and it becometh changed from its condition and that which
it was aforetime; and it is crude ambergris. Moreover, the trees of the island are all of the most precious aloes-wood, both Chinese and Comorin;
but there is no way of issue from the place, for it is as an abyss midmost the sea; the steepness of its shore forbiddeth the drawing up of ships, and if
any approach the mountain, they fall into the eddy aforesaid; nor is there any resource (205) in that island..? ? ? ? ? Think not, my lords, that I
forget: the case is still the same. When such a fever fills the heart, what leach can make it whole?.Now it befell, by the ordinance of God the Most
High and His providence, that Caesar, king of the Greeks, the husband of Melik Shah's mother Shah Khatoun, [went forth to the chase that day]. He
started a head of game, he and his company, and chased it, till they came up with it by that pit, whereupon one of them lighted down from his
horse, to slaughter it, hard by the mouth of the pit. He heard a sound of low moaning from the bottom of the pit} so he arose and mounting his
horse, waited till the troops were assembled. Then he acquainted the king with this and he bade one of his servants [descend into the pit]. So the
man descended and brought out the youth [and the eunuch], aswoon..? ? ? ? ? Would God thou knewst what I endure for love of thee and how My
vitals for thy cruelty are all forspent and dead!.The first to take the cup was Iblis the Accursed, who said, 'O Tuhfet es Sudour, sing over my cup.'
So she took the lute and touching it, sang the following verses:.77. King Kisra Anoushirwan and the Village Damsel ccclxxxix.Then the eunuchs
went forth, that they might perfume the bath [for the use of the brides]; so they essenced it with rose-water and willow-flower-water and bladders
of musk and fumigated it with Cakili (191) aloes-wood and ambergris. Then Shehrzad entered, she and her sister Dinarzad, and they cleansed their
heads and clipped their hair. When they came forth of the bath, they donned raiment and ornaments, [such as were] prepared for the kings of the
Chosroes; and among Shehrzad's apparel was a dress charactered with red gold and wroughten with semblants of birds and beasts. Moreover, they
both encircled their necks with necklaces of jewels of price, in the like whereof Iskender (192) rejoiced not, for therein were great jewels such as
amazed the wit and the eye, and the thought was bewildered at their charms, for indeed, each of them was brighter than the sun and the moon.
Before them they kindled lighted flambeaux in torch-holders of gold, but their faces outshone the flambeaux, for that they had eyes sharper than
drawn swords and the lashes of their eyelids ensorcelled all hearts. Their cheeks were rosy and their necks and shapes swayed gracefully and their
eyes wantoned. And the slave-girls came to meet them with instruments of music..The season of my presence is never at an end, ii. 246..The
eunuch heard the smiting of the lute within the chamber and said, 'By Allah, that is my lady Tuhfeh's touch!' So he arose and went, as he were a
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madman, falling down and rising up, till he came to the eunuch on guard at the door at the Commander of the Faithful and found him sitting. When
the latter saw him, and he like a madman, falling down and rising up, he said to him, 'What aileth thee and what bringeth thee hither at this hour?'
Quoth the other, 'Wilt thou not make haste and awaken the Commander of the Faithful?' And he fell to crying out at him; whereupon the Khalif
awoke and heard them bandying words together and Tuhfeh's servant saying to the other, 'Out on thee! Awaken the Commander of the Faithful in
haste.' So he said, 'O Sewab, what aileth thee?' And the chief eunuch answered, saying, 'O our lord, the eunuch of Tuhfeh's lodging hath taken leave
of his wits and saith, "Awaken the Commander of the Faithful in haste!"' Then said Er Reshid to one of the slave-girls, 'See what is to do.'.Prince
Bihzad, Story of, i. 99..? ? ? ? ? Read thou my writ and apprehend its purport, for my case This is and fate hath stricken me with sorrows past
allay..When Noureddin heard these his slave-girl's verses, he fell a-weeping, what while she strained him to her bosom and wiped away his tears
with her sleeve and questioned him and comforted his mind. Then she took the lute and sweeping its strings, played thereon, after such a wise as
would move the phlegmatic to delight, and sang the following verses:.On this wise they abode a long while till one day the wife went out in quest
of water, whereof she had need, and espied a physician who had spread a carpet in the Thereon he had set out great store of drugs and implements
of medicine and he was speaking and muttering [charms], whilst the folk flocked to him and compassed him about on every side. The weaver's
wife marvelled at the largeness of the physician's fortune (16) and said in herself, 'Were my husband thus, he would have an easy life of it and that
wherein we are of straitness and misery would be enlarged unto him.'.As for Er Razi and El Merouzi, they made peace with each other and sat
down to share the booty. Quoth El Merouzi, 'I will not give thee a dirhem of this money, till thou pay me my due of the money that is in thy house.'
And Er Razi said 'I will not do it, nor will I subtract this from aught of my due.' So they fell out upon this and disputed with one another and each
went saying to his fellow, 'I will not give thee a dirhem!' And words ran high between them and contention was prolonged..Presently, up came a
woman with a phial of urine, and when the [mock] physician saw the phial afar off, he said to her, 'This is the urine of a man, a stranger.' 'Yes,'
answered she; and he continued, 'Is he not a Jew and is not his ailment indigestion?' 'Yes,' replied the woman, and the folk marvelled at this;
wherefore the man was magnified in Galen's eyes, for that he heard speech such as was not of the usage of physicians, seeing that they know not
urine but by shaking it and looking into it anear neither know they a man's water from a woman's water, nor a stranger's [from a countryman's], nor
a Jew's from a Sherifs. (22) Then said the woman, 'What is the remedy?' Quoth the weaver, 'Pay down the fee.' So she paid him a dirhem and he
gave her medicines contrary to that ailment and such as would aggravate the patient's malady..The king approved her speech and bestowed on her a
dress of honour and gave her magnificent gifts; after which, for that his choice had fallen upon his younger son, Melik Shah, he married her with
him and made him his heir apparent and caused the folk swear fealty to him. When this came to the knowledge of his brother Belehwan and he was
ware that his younger brother had been preferred over him, his breast was straitened and the affair was grievous to him and envy entered into him
and rancour; but he concealed this in his heart, whilst fire raged therein because of the damsel and the kingship..? ? ? ? ? Then sent I speech to thee
in verses such as burn The heart; reproach therein was none nor yet unright;.9. Noureddin Ali and the Damsel Ennis el Jelis clxxxi.Barmecides,
Haroun er Reshid and the Woman of the, i. 57..El Abbas went in and passed from place to place and chamber to chamber, till he came to the
chamber aforesaid and espied the portrait of Mariyeh, whereupon he fell down in a swoon and the workmen went to his father and said to him,
"Thy son El Abbas hath swooned away." So the king came and finding the prince cast down, seated himself at his head and bathed his face with
rose-water. After awhile he revived and the king said to him, "God keep thee, (60) O my son! What hath befallen thee?" "O my father," answered
the prince, "I did but look on yonder picture and it bequeathed me a thousand regrets and there befell me that which thou seest." Therewithal the
king bade fetch the [chief] painter, and when he stood before him, he said to him, "Tell me of yonder portrait and what girl is this of the daughters
of the kings; else will I take thy head." "By Allah, O king," answered the painter, "I limned it not, neither know I who she is; but there came to me a
poor man and looked at me. So I said to him, 'Knowest thou the art of painting?' And he replied, 'Yes.' Whereupon I gave him the gear and said to
him, 'Make us a rare piece of work.' So he wrought yonder portrait and went away and I know him not neither have I ever set eyes on him save that
day.".? ? ? ? ? o. The Merchant and the Thieves dccccxx.?STORY OF THE KING AND HIS CHAMBERLAIN'S WIFE..?OF THE ISSUES OF
GOOD AND EVIL ACTIONS..When he had made an end of his speech, his wife came forward forthright and told her story, from first to last, how
her mother bought him from the cook's partner and the people of the kingdom came under his rule; nor did she leave telling till she came, in her
story, to that city [and acquainted the queen with the manner of her falling in with her lost husband]. When she had made an end of her story, the
cook exclaimed, 'Alack, what impudent liars there be! By Allah, O king, this woman lieth against me, for this youth is my rearling (75) and he was
born of one of my slave-girls. He fled from me and I found him again..5. Noureddin Ali of Cairo and his Son Bedreddin Hassan xx.?Story of Abou
Sabir..Wasteful Son, The Rich Man and his, i. 252..When he heard her words, the dregs of the drunkenness wrought in him and he imagined that he
was indeed a Turk. So he went out from her and putting his hand to his sleeve, found therein a scroll and gave it to one who read it to him. When he
heard that which was written in the scroll, his mind was confirmed in the false supposition; but he said in himself, 'Maybe my wife seeketh to put a
cheat on me; so I will go to my fellows the fullers; and if they know me not, then am I for sure Khemartekeni the Turk.' So he betook himself to the
fullers and when they espied him afar off, they thought that he was one of the Turks, who used to wash their clothes with them without payment
and give them nothing..? ? ? ? ? a. The First Calender's Story xxxvii.? ? ? ? ? Most like a wand of emerald my shape it is, trow I; Amongst the
fragrant flow'rets there's none with me can vie..? ? ? ? ? d. The Crow and the Serpent dcxi.Poets, The Khalif Omar ben Abdulaziz and the, i.
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45..When the Cadi heard this, his colour changed and he was troubled and waxed exceeding wroth and was rike to burst for excess of rage. Then
said he to the merchant, "God forbid that this should be! How shall it be permitted that the daughter of the Cadi of the Muslims abide with a man of
the dancers and vile of origin? By Allah, except thou divorce her forthright, I will bid beat thee and cast thee into prison till thou die! Had I
foreknown that thou wast of them, I had not suffered thee to approach me, but had spat in thy face, for that thou art filthier (268) than a dog or a
hog." Then he gave him a push and casting him down from his stead, commanded him to divorce; but he said, "Be clement to me, O Effendi, for
that God is clement, and hasten not. I will not divorce my wife, though thou give me the kingdom of Irak.".? ? ? ? ? O skinker of the wine of woe,
turn from a love-sick maid, Who drinks her tears still, night and morn, thy bitter-flavoured bowl..So Belehwan the froward abode king in his
father's room and his affairs prospered, what while the young Melik Shah lay in the underground dungeon four full-told years, till his charms faded
and his favour changed. When God (extolled be His perfection and exalted be He!) willed to relieve him and bring him forth of the prison,
Belehwan sat one day with his chief officers and the grandees of his state and discoursed with them of the story of King Suleiman Shah and what
was in his heart. Now there were present certain viziers, men of worth, and they said to him, 'O king, verily God hath been bountiful unto thee and
hath brought thee to thy wish, so that thou art become king in thy father's stead and hast gotten thee that which thou soughtest. But, as for this boy,
there is no guilt in him, for that, from the day of his coming into the world, he hath seen neither ease nor joyance, and indeed his favour is faded
and his charms changed [with long prison]. What is his offence that he should merit this punishment? Indeed, it is others than he who were to
blame, and God hath given thee the victory over them, and there is no fault in this poor wight.' Quoth Belehwan, 'Indeed, it is as ye say; but I am
fearful of his craft and am not assured from his mischief; belike the most part of the folk will incline unto him.' 'O king,' answered they, 'what is
this boy and what power hath he? If thou fear him, send him to one of the frontiers.' And Belehwan said, 'Ye say sooth: we will send him to be
captain over such an one of the marches.'.When the king heard this from his son, he rose to his feet and calling for his charger of state, took horse
with four-and-twenty amirs of the chief officers of his empire. Then he betook himself to the palace of the King of Baghdad, who, when he saw
him coming, bade his chamberlains open the doors to him and going down himself to meet him, received him with all worship and hospitality and
entreated him with the utmost honour. Moreover, he carried him [and his suite] into the palace and causing make ready for them carpets and
cushions, sat down upon a chair of gold, with traverses of juniper- wood, set with pearls and jewels. Then he bade bring sweetmeats and
confections and odoriferous flowers and commanded to slaughter four-and-twenty head of sheep and the like of oxen and make ready geese and
fowls, stuffed and roasted, and pigeons and spread the tables; nor was it long before the meats were set on in dishes of gold and silver. So they ate
till they had enough and when they had eaten their fill, the tables were removed and the wine-service set on and the cups and flagons ranged in
order, whilst the mamelukes and the fair slave- girls sat down, with girdles of gold about their middles, inlaid with all manner pearls and diamonds
and emeralds and rubies and other jewels. Moreover, the king bade fetch the musicians; so there presented themselves before him a score of
damsels, with lutes and psalteries and rebecks, and smote upon instruments of music, on such wise that they moved the assembly to delight..? ? ? ?
? Him with my life I'd ransom whose rigours waste away My frame and cause me languish; yet, if he would but hear,.6. Isaac of Mosul's Story of
Khedijeh and the Khalif El Mamoun xciv.A certain singing-woman was fair of favour and high in repute, and it befell one day that she went out
apleasuring. As she sat, (133) behold, a man lopped of the hand stopped to beg of her, and he entered in at the door. Then he touched her with his
stump, saying, "Charity, for the love of God!" but she answered, "God open [on thee the gate of subsistence]!" and reviled him. Some days after
this, there came to her a messenger and gave her the hire of her going forth. (134) So she took with her a handmaid and an accompanyist; (135) and
when she came to the appointed place, the messenger brought her into a long passage, at the end whereof was a saloon. So (quoth she) we entered
and found none therein, but saw the [place made ready for an] entertainment with candles and wine and dessert, and in another place we saw food
and in a third beds..Accordingly, he returned to the burial-ground and gave not over going till he stood at the door of the sepulchre, when he heard
El Merouzi say to his fellow, 'I will not give thee a single dirhem of the money!' The other said the like and they were occupied with contention and
mutual revilement and talk. So the thief returned in haste to his fellows, who said, 'What is behind thee?' Quoth he, 'Get you gone and flee for your
lives and save yourselves, O fools; for that much people of the dead are come to life and between them are words and contention.' So the thieves
fled, whilst the two sharpers retained to Er Razi's house and made peace with one another and laid the thieves' purchase to the money they had
gotten aforetime and lived a while of time. Nor, O king of the age," added the vizier, "is this rarer or more marvellous than the story of the four
sharpers with the money-changer and the ass.".8. Ali ben Bekkar and Shemsennehar clxiii
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